



The Romney-Ryan Ticket: Ceding the Energy Future

Abandoning Clean Energy Investments Means More Jobs Shipped Overseas and Declining American Economic Competitiveness

Richard W. Caperton, Matt Kasper, and Nicholas Richter September 5, 2012

Introduction

Despite pledging to protect American employment, Republican presidential candidate and former Massachusetts Gov. Mitt Romney opposes critical clean energy policies that will encourage investment and create jobs on American soil. Gov. Romney wrote in a Columbus Dispatch op-ed that, "In place of real energy, Obama has focused on an imaginary world where government-subsidized windmills and solar panels could power the economy. This vision has failed."1

How does this translate into policy? Take Gov. Romney's opposition to the production tax credit, which provides a tax credit of 2.2 cents per kilowatt-hour for the production of electricity from wind energy. According to Navigant Consulting, allowing this credit to expire would cost 37,000 American workers their jobs. This position has put him at odds with other prominent Republicans such as Iowa Sen. Chuck Grassley and Gov. Terry Branstad, both of whom recognize the value of this incentive in boosting employment in their state. In fact, more than 81 percent of installed wind capacity is located in districts with Republican representatives.3

Although Gov. Romney touts his tenure at Bain Capital as valuable private-sector experience that gives him a business-minded approach to jumpstarting our economy, four major financial institutions—Wells Fargo, Bank of America Corp., Goldman Sachs Group, Inc., and Citigroup, Inc.—have signaled their disagreement with his reluctance to embrace clean energy policies by pledging to invest a combined \$170 billion in a cleaner economy. Even some of our largest companies believe a clean energy future is both a solid investment and a valuable venture.

Other nations such as China, Brazil, Germany, and India recognize the promise of clean energy for economic growth and have implemented long-term policies to attract investment from their own companies and others around the world, including U.S. companies. The leaders of these nations know that capital will flow to the best policy environments for clean energy innovation. By opposing the policies that would keep green jobs in America, Gov. Romney harkens back to his Bain Capital days, showing a similar pattern of shipping overseas American jobs that could remain in our borders.

The United States led in clean energy investments worldwide in 2011, with \$48 billion invested in clean energy in our country. U.S. companies received more than 75 percent of all venture capital investments in clean technologies. But our status as a clean energy leader is far from permanent. We must continue to support the policies that have catapulted us to first place and ensure that our clean energy economy—which grew by 8.3 percent during the depths of the recession from 2008 to 2009—continues to thrive.⁷

In this issue brief we will describe some of the clean energy policies with a proven track record of spurring investment and creating American jobs, highlighting where the two presidential contenders stand on each issue. The clean energy investments pledged by American banks are a strong barometer of the potential the United States has to grow an even more robust clean energy economy—one that creates and sustains recession-proof jobs, reduces our reliance on oil from foreign nations, and reduces the air pollution that claims thousands of lives every year.

Policies to keep investments in the United States

Actions by four major American banks demonstrate that Gov. Romney is on the wrong side of the clean energy issue. Wells Fargo, Bank of America, Goldman Sachs, and Citigroup all have announced plans to increase their investments in clean energy, promising a combined total of at least \$170 billion in these investments. Specific commitments include:

- In April 2012 Wells Fargo announced that it will invest \$30 billion in clean energy over the next eight years in hopes of building a greener economy. Prior to the announcement, the bank had already invested an additional \$11.7 billion, of which \$2.8 billion occurred in 2011.8
- In May 2012 Goldman Sachs stated that it will invest \$40 billion in clean energy over the next 10 years—\$4 billion annually.9
- In June 2012 Bank of America declared that it will invest \$50 billion in clean energy over the next decade. The bank said the money will underwrite initial public offerings for green companies, make loans to consumers buying hybrid vehicles, and help developers retrofit old buildings and invest in renewable energy.¹⁰

 In 2007 Citigroup announced a commitment of investing \$50 billion in a green economy by 2017. As of 2011 Citi has directed \$36 billion in initiatives such as financing alternative technology and researching carbon-reduction strategies.¹¹

These financial institutions are drawn to clean energy technologies because the industries have a proven record of making profits for investors.

Yet Gov. Romney has made it clear that he does not believe in a clean energy economy by opposing several measures to jumpstart investment and stop American clean energy technology from reaching the market and thriving on a global scale. The production tax credit, for example, is a policy the federal government has supported for years. Investors look for successful projects, and wind energy is a great one. This policy benefits our economy, our planet, and investors who are planning to build a clean energy future.

This credit also helps increase our nation's energy diversity and reduce our reliance on fossil fuels. But after two decades of bipartisan support, Gov. Romney has made it clear that he will let this policy expire, calling the credits "boondoggles." Nevermind that the wind industry has seen an average annual growth rate of 35 percent in the past five years and now produces enough power for more than 10 million American homes.¹³

Yet if Gov. Romney has his way, he will not only jeopardize U.S. progress in wind energy but also will cost our nation jobs. Extending the production tax credit would prevent 37,000 jobs from being lost nationwide and has the potential to support 95,000 jobs through 2016.14 Gov. Romney doesn't want to do that.

In contrast, the Obama administration has made it clear that the United States will join the worldwide effort to prevent catastrophic climate change by supporting clean energy policies that significantly help in the fight against greenhouse gas pollution and also create jobs in a renewable energy economy. 15 For instance, the Weatherization Assistance Program, which was strengthened in the 2009 stimulus bill, has been a critical policy, as it has created American jobs that can't be outsourced while saving hundreds of thousands of low-income families money on their energy bills. 16 Clearly, investments made in the clean energy industry are in the best economic interest of our country.

Interestingly, although Gov. Romney now opposes plans to support renewable energy technology through investments and policies, he recognized the utility of such policies to fuel the growth of the clean energy industry and implemented them as governor of Massachusetts. Using incentives similar to those used by the Obama administration, Gov. Romney funded the development of many renewable energy and energy-efficiency projects.

Gov. Romney authorized \$24 million, for example, to support the growth of Massachusetts clean energy companies such as Nuvera Fuel Cells, Inc.¹⁷ Nuvera's \$5.75 million loan, made by the Massachusetts Green Energy Power Partnership, allowed the company to change locations and hire additional workers. The loan was very successful, and Nuvera was able to repay it in three years. 18 Yet the position change by presidential candidate Romney reflects his extreme adjustment in order to cater to radical conservatives and Big Oil.

Gov. Romney's opposition to clean energy also is in direct contrast to his continued support for wasteful tax breaks for the oil-and-gas industry—not exactly the sector that needs the most help, according to a Center for American Progress study, which reported that the top five oil companies in America earned \$62.2 billion, or \$341 million per day, in the first half of 2012.¹⁹ Gov. Romney has chosen to support these wasteful giveaways for dirty nonrenewable energy, and yet he refuses to make cost-effective investments in clean energy technologies that would ensure our energy independence in the future.

The House of Representatives-passed FY2013 budget, authored by Gov. Romney's running mate Rep. Paul Ryan (R-WI), would retain these tax breaks. Rep. Ryan claims his budget would eliminate tax breaks in exchange for lower tax rates, but his plan didn't specify a single tax break that it would eliminate. 20 The Ryan budget plan lowers the top corporate income tax rate by nearly one-third, similar to Gov. Romney's proposal for reducing the corporate tax rate, and it maintains the tax breaks for oil-and-gas companies that don't need the handout.

Gov. Romney unabashedly supports the dirty energy industries of the past, unlike President Barack Obama, who has worked to end these wasteful tax breaks. Every budget the president has proposed since being elected ends these breaks.²¹ Going forward, the difference is clear: A Center for American Progress Action Fund analysis estimates that the big five oil companies would pay \$2.3 billion less in taxes each year under Gov. Romney's economic plan, based on an assessment of financial statements filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.²² This money could be used much more effectively if it was invested in clean energy technologies, which would help ensure that the \$170 billion in private capital pledged by the four large banks is invested in the United States and not in our competitors abroad.

Investments in America can strengthen our economy

Clean energy is a proven economic success story, both domestically and internationally. Alternative energy sources will grow with global energy demand, and big manufacturing countries such as China are setting aggressive targets for reducing carbon emissions. Brazil announced in 2009 that it aims to achieve a reduction of at least 36 percent of its carbon emissions by the year 2020,²³ and China unveiled for the first time its goal of reducing carbon emissions by between 40 percent and 45 percent by 2020.²⁴ As the United States was installing more wind turbines in 2009, China became the world's largest manufacturer of wind power systems—a result of long-term investment and demand for the products.²⁵

The United States can do the same thing with the support of strong, long-term policies. The success of the production tax credit proves that we can compete with China as long as we foster a good policy environment. China has increased its green investments because clean energy is the future energy industry.

China and Brazil are not the only examples. Germany also links strong energy policies to market growth and manufacturing leadership. By creating stable incentives for the solar industry, for example, Germany became the world's leader in solar energy production.²⁶ In addition to reducing its carbon emissions, Germany's renewable energy programs also helped support the nation during the European economic crisis.²⁷ By investing in the wind and solar industries, the industries grew, the economy was stimulated, and the overall unemployment rate dropped to 6.7 percent—the lowest rate in two decades.²⁸

To stimulate the growth of the solar industry, the United States would need to provide similar long-term subsidies to solar energy companies.²⁹ Unfortunately, under a possible Romney administration, only oil-and-gas companies will continue to be supported.

American companies and financial institutions should invest in American clean energy technology, but these corporations can only do that if the federal government provides the right policy environment.

Impact on states

Gov. Romney's policies would be felt far and wide. According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, 3.1 million Americans have green jobs, 30 although Gov. Romney has called these jobs "illusory." ³¹ Individual states across the nation have realized the promise of clean energy, creating tens of thousands of jobs and reaping significant tax revenue, while improving the quality of air and water for their residents. Gov. Romney would certainly put a damper on future economic development, however, by preventing additional capital investment in clean energy technologies.

States such as Nevada, Colorado, Iowa, and Ohio are success stories that are now under attack from Gov. Romney's dirty energy positions:

- Nevada is an attractive location for solar manufacturing and geothermal energy, receiving \$158.5 million of private-sector investment alone from 2009 to 2010. Nevada is ranked first in solar and geothermal energy production on a per-person basis.³²
- Colorado benefited tremendously from its Renewable Portfolio Standard. The state has required investor-owned utilities to provide 30 percent of their electricity through renewable energy by 2020. This policy has led to the state becoming the fifth-largest solar market in the United States, with more than 294 solar companies operating in Colorado and creating a projected 3,575 jobs through 2016.³³

- Iowa is the poster child for the benefits of the production tax credit. The state has been able to attract more wind energy manufacturers than any other state, and direct manufacturing of wind turbines has resulted in more than 3,200 jobs.³⁴ In 2011 wind energy provided 19 percent of the state's total electricity generation.³⁵ Gov. Branstad had strong words for Gov. Romney's campaign recently, saying they "need to get out here in the real world and find out what's really going on" before abandoning support for the industry.³⁶
- Ohio is the fastest-growing state for new wind installations. The reason: Ohio's Renewable Portfolio and Advanced Energy Standard requires the state to produce 25 percent of its electricity from alternative energies by 2025.³⁷ This policy led Ohio to become the fastest-growing state for new wind installations in 2011, with installations growing more than 950 percent in 2011 and with the completion of the first utilityscale wind project in the state.³⁸ Ohio created a total of 126,000 clean energy jobs, and green jobs nationwide pay an average of \$3,500 more than typical blue-collar jobs—a boon to struggling economies.³⁹

TABLE 1 Top states that would benefit from extending the production tax credit

State	Employment impact of a four-year production tax credit extension
Colorado	17,500-20,000
lowa	17,500–20,000
Texas	17,500-20,000
Illinois	15,000–17,500
Oregon	10,000-12,500
California	7,500–10,000
Nebraska	5,000-7,500
North Dakota	5,000–7,500
Pennsylvania	5,000-7,500
South Dakota	5,000–7,500
Wisconsin	5,000–7,500
Total	110,000–137,500

Source: Navigant Energy

Conclusion

The worldwide growth in clean energy in just the past few years shows the strong positive correlation between enacting clean energy policies and investment, between investment and innovation, and between innovation and a burgeoning sector of our economy. Countries with the strongest policy frameworks have attracted the most capital and enjoy the associated economic benefits. The United States was responsible for \$48 billion worth of renewable energy investments in 2011, thanks to strong progressive policies that support this industry.⁴⁰

That will change dramatically if Gov. Romney is elected. Domestic investment in clean energy technology will falter, and we will cede American jobs and businesses to our global competitors. Without the right policies in place, American investments in clean energy will be shipped overseas because of the growing international market to serve. We cannot allow our nation to fall behind in the clean energy race and risk losing the jobs that support so many American families across the country.

If we enact long-term stable policies that favor clean energy technology, we will not only protect public health while lessening our dependence on foreign oil but also maintain a wealth of good jobs across the United States, many of which we cannot afford to outsource. By increasing the certainty and transparency of market demand for innovative clean and efficient technology, we will be able to ensure that the United States remains a major player in this rapidly growing global market.

Richard W. Caperton is the Director of Clean Energy Investment at the Center for American Progress Action Fund. Matt Kasper is a Special Assistant for the Action Fund Energy team, and Nicholas Richter is an Intern at the Action Fund.

Endnotes

- 1 Mitt Romney, "U.S. can be energy superpower," The Columbus Dispatch, March 5, 2012, available at http://www. dispatch.com/content/stories/editorials/2012/03/05/u-s--can-be-energy-superpower.html.
- 2 American Wind Energy Association, "New Study: Wind energy success story at risk with 54,000 American jobs in the balance," Press Release, December 12, 2011, available at http://www.awea.org/newsroom/pressreleases/Navigant study.cfm.
- 3 "Editorial: Act Quickly on Wind Tax Credit," The Denver Post, August 6, 2012, available at http://www.denverpost.com/ opinion/ci_21230897/editorial-act-quickly-wind-tax-credit.
- 4 Tom Hamburger, "Romney's Bain Capital invested in companies that moved jobs overseas," The Washington Post, June 21, 2012 available at http://www.washingtonpost. com/business/economy/romneys-bain-capital-invested-incompanies-that-moved-jobs-overseas/2012/06/21/gJQAs-D9ptV_print.html.
- 5 The Pew Charitable Trusts, "Who's Winning the Clean Energy Race?" (2011), available at http://www.pewtrusts.org/ uploadedFiles/wwwpewtrustsorg/Reports/Clean_Energy/ Clean%20Energy%20Race%20Report%202012.pdf.
- 6 The Pew Charitable Trusts, "Who's Winning the Clean Energy Race?'
- 7 Tom Steyer and John Podesta, "We Don't Need More Foreign Oil and Gas," The Wall Street Journal, January 24, 2012, available at http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052970203 718504577178872638705902.html.
- 8 Jennifer Kho, "Wells Fargo to invest \$30B in environmental financing," GreenBiz.com, April 23, 2012, available at http:// www.greenbiz.com/blog/2012/04/23/wells-fargo-commits-30b-sustainability-investments.
- 9 Tom Konrad, "Three Things Goldman Sachs' \$40B Greentech Investment Means, and Two it Doesn't," Forbes, May 29. 2012, http://www.forbes.com/sites/tomkonrad/2012/05/29/ three-things-goldman-sachs-40b-investment-in-greentechmeans-and-two-it-doesnt/.
- 10 Nelson D. Schwartz, "Banks Look to Burnish Their Images by Backing Green Technology Firms," The New York Times, June 10, 2012, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2012/06/11/ business/banks-look-to-burnish-their-images-by-backinggreen-technology-firms.html.
- 11 Citigroup, "Global Citizenship Report" (2011), available at http://www.citigroup.com/citi/about/data/2011citizenship_ report.pdf.
- 12 Jennifer Jacobs, "Lines now drawn on wind tax credit: Romney opposes it, Obama favors it,"The Des Moines Register, July 30, 2012, available at http://blogs.desmoinesregister. com/dmr/index.php/2012/07/30/lines-now-drawn-onwind-tax-credit-romney-opposes-it-obama-favors-it/.
- 13 American Wind Energy Association, "Production Tax Credit" (2011), available at http://awea.org/issues/federal_policy/ upload/PTC_April-2011.pdf.
- 14 American Wind Energy Association, "Impact of the Production Tax Credit on the U.S. Wind Market" (2011), available at http://www.awea.org/learnabout/publications/reports/ upload/AWEA-PTC-study-121211-2pm.pdf.
- 15 Office of the Press Secretary, Remarks by the President in State of the Union Address (The White House, 2012). available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-pressoffice/2012/01/24/remarks-president-state-union-address.
- 16 Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, Weatherization & Intergovernmental Program (U.S. Department of Energy, 2011), available at http://www1.eere.energy.gov/ wip/recovery_act.html.

- 17 Jim Synder, "Romney Helped Spark Green-Energy Boom in Massachusetts," Bloomberg, June 11, 2012, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-06-11/romney helped-spark-green-energy-boom-in-massachusetts.html.
- 18 Synder, "Romney Helped Spark Green-Energy Boom in Mas-
- 19 Daniel J. Weiss and Jackie Weidman, "Big 5 Oil Companies Going for the Gold" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/green/news/2012/07/31/11872/big-5-oil-companiesaoina-for-the-gold/.
- 20 Hall Institute of Public Policy, "The Path to Prosperity: A Blueprint for American Renewal" (2012), available at http:// hallnj.org/topics/40-the-world-beyond-new-jersey/1455the-path-to-prosperity-a-blueprint-for-american-renewal.
- 21 Jim Snyder and Brian Wingfield, "Obama Budget Would Cut \$40 Billion In Fossil-Fuel Credits," Bloomberg, February 13, 2012, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-02-13/obama-proposes-cutting-40-billion-in-u-s-fossil-fuelcredits.html.
- 22 Daniel J. Weiss and Seth Hanlon, "Romney Tax Plan: Many Happy Returns for Big Oil" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2012), available at http://www. american progress action.org/issues/2012/07/romney_big_ oil html
- 23 Gary Duffy, "Brazil proposes carbon cut target," BBC News November 14, 2009, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/ americas/8360072.stm.
- 24 Jonathan Watts, "China sets first targets to curb world's largest carbon footprint," The Guardian, November 26, 2009, available at http://www.guardian.co.uk/environment/2009/ nov/26/china-targets-cut-carbon-footprint.
- 25 Global Wind Energy Council, "PR China, Total Installed Capacity" (2010), available at http://www.gwec.net/index. php?id=125/.
- 26 "Japan Poised to Become Second-Biggest Market for Solar Power," The New York Times, June 18, 2012, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2012/06/19/business/global/ japan-poised-to-become-second-biggest-market-for-solar-solpower.html?pagewanted=all.
- 27 University of Pennsylvania Knowledge Today, "Sunspots: Germany Proves Solar Energy is No Mirage" (2012), available at http://knowledgetoday.wharton.upenn.edu/2012/05/ sunspots-germany-proves-solar-energy-is-no-mirage/.
- 28 Stefan Nicola, "Merkel's Green Jobs Ambition Stalls With Cuts for Solar," Bloomberg Businessweek, April 30, 2012, available at http://www.businessweek.com/news/2012-04-29/merkel-s-green-jobs-ambition-stalls-with-cuts-for-solar.
- 29 University of Pennsylvania Knowledge Today, "Sunspots: Germany Proves Solar Energy is No Mirage.
- 30 Bureau of Labor Statistics, Green Goods and Services Databases & Tools (U.S. Department of Labor), available at http:// data.bls.gov/cgi-bin/surveymost?gg.
- 31 Mitt Romney, "We need an environment for jobs," The Orange County Register, October 24, 2011, available at http://www.ocregister.com/opinion/jobs-323475-obamapresident.html.
- 32 NVEnergy, "Solar Projects" (2012), available at https://www. nvenergy.com/renewablesenvironment/renewables/solar.
- 33 Solar Energy Industries Association, "Colorado Solar Fact Sheet" (2012), available at http://www.slideshare.net/SEIA/ solar-industry-fact-sheet-colorado.

- 34 American Wind Energy Association, "Wind Energy Facts: lowa" (2010), available at http://www.awea.org/learnabout/publications/factsheets/upload/4Q-11-lowa.pdf.
- 35 U.S. Energy Information Administration, Iowa (2012), available at http://www.eia.gov/state/state-energy-profiles. cfm?sid=IA.
- 36 O. Kay Henderson, "Branstad says Romney 'needs to be educated about importance of wind energy (audio)," Radio lowa, August 2, 2012, available at http://www.radioiowa. com/2012/08/02/branstad-says-romney-needs-to-beeducated-about-importance-of-wind-energy-audio/.
- 37 The Public Utilities Commission of Ohio, Ohio's Renewable and Advanced Energy Portfolio Standard, available at http://www.puco.ohio.gov/puco/index.cfm/industry-information/ industry-topics/ohioe28099s-renewable-and-advancedenergy-portfolio-standard/.

- 38 American Wind Energy Association, "Wind Energy Facts: Ohio" (2012), available at http://awea.org/_cs_upload/learn-about/publications/6410_4.pdf.
- 39 Bureau of Labor Statistics, Employment in green goods and services (U.S. Department of Labor, 2010), available at $http://www.bls.gov/opub/ted/2012/ted_20120327_data.$ htm#chart1.
- 40 Jack Perkowski, "China Leads The World In Renewable Energy Investment," Forbes, July 27, 2012, available at http:// www.forbes.com/sites/jackperkowski/2012/07/27/chinaleads-the-world-in-renewable-energy-investment/.